MINUTES
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING – FEBRUARY 14, 2005
 
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, February 14, 2005, 7:00 p.m., large courtroom of the Courthouse, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  There were approximately 35 people in the audience.  Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
 
Commissioners present were Chairman Ray Miller, Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, David Guice and Kelvin Phillips. 
 
Staff members present were Manager Artie Wilson, Attorney David Neumann, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire, Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, County Planner Mike Thomas, Finance Director Gay Poor, Solid Waste Director Will Sagar, Social Services Director Carson Griffin, Tax Assessor David Reid, Deputy Sheriff Jeff Hubbard, Library Director Anna Yount and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover. 
 
Media: Transylvania Times – Derek McKissock; Hendersonville Times-News – Jonathan Rich
 
PUBLIC HEARING
 
2005 Scattered Site CDBG Housing Grant
The chairman announced that the board of commissioners was conducting the second public hearing, according to Community Development guidelines, regarding application to the North Carolina Division of Community Assistance for the 2005 Scattered Site Community Development Block Housing Grant, through which the state makes $400,000 grants available to North Carolina counties every three years for the purpose of rehabilitating homes owned and occupied by low-income persons.  Mr. Mike Thomas reviewed the process for the commissioners and reported that the certification of intent to apply has been mailed to the state.   
 
The chairman called for comments from the public, but no comments were received.  The chairman closed the public hearing at 7:03 p.m.
 
PUBLIC COMMENT (sign-in required)
Mr. Joey Galloway commented that he was concerned about the issue currently being raised regarding the perception of conflict of interest of a commissioner serving also on the Planning Board, and suggested that establishing a policy that no commissioner should serve on the Planning Board would be a mistake.  He has done some research on planning boards and has found that some boards of commissioners are also the planning boards of the county.  He stated that there have been no complaints made against Mr. Phillips.
 
Mr. Rob Davenport expressed his opinion that there is no conflict of interest with a commissioner on the Planning Board.  He read a statement which included the definition of conflict of interest.  He asked if there were any practical conflict with Commissioner Phillips sitting on the Planning Board.  He feels that the Planning Board has an advisory-only capacity to the board of commissioners and, therefore, there is no inherent conflict of interest.
 
Mr. Ron Searcy spoke last and requested help from commissioners to get State Road 1500 (Holiday Road) paved.  He expressed concern about school buses traveling over the gravel roads and feels that this is a public safety issue.  There are two homeowners who have not granted right-of-way to the Department of Transportation.  The manager told him that the state has a process to follow and the county could help him with the process.  Chairman Miller stated that we would contact the Department of Transportation to determine what the situation is from their point of view and get back with him.   
 
Chairman Miller thanked the speakers for their comments.
 
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
The manager requested the addition of one more change order for the new library project under New Business Item VII D - Library Change Orders.
 
Upon motion duly made by Commissioner Guice and seconded by Commissioner Duvall, the agenda was approved as modified.
 
CONSENT AGENDA
Commissioner Chappell moved to approve the consent agenda as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Minutes from the January 24, 2005 regular meeting and the February 3, 2005 special meeting were approved as submitted.
 
FACILITIES USE REQUEST
Commissioners approved the use of the gazebo for the following purposes:
· on April 2, 2005 by the Brevard Lion’s Club to conduct a broom sale fundraiser, 
· every Saturday evening from May 28th through September 3rd by WSQL Radio to broadcast live music radio shows, 
· on July 9, 2005 by WSQL Radio to celebrate the station’s eighth anniversary, and 
· every Tuesday evenings July 5th through August 23rd by the Transylvania County Heritage Center to hold “Old Time Street Dances”. 
 
RECOGNITION
 
CERTIFICATE OF ACHIEVEMENT FOR EXCELLENCE IN FINANCIAL REPORTING
Transylvania County has recently been awarded the Certificate of Achievement in Financial Reporting (attachment as part of these minutes) for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2003.  The manager noted that this award is quite an achievement as FY 2002-03 was the first year of reporting under the new GASB 34 guidelines.  The chairman presented Mrs. Gay Poor, finance director, a certificate and plaque (attachment as part of these minutes) and congratulated her and her staff for this prestigious achievement.  Mrs. Poor recognized her staff for their efforts.
 
APPOINTMENTS
 
BREVARD DOWNTOWN MASTER PLAN ADVISORY COMMITTEE
The chairman made a request of commissioners for suggestions for a replacement of Tracey Love on the Brevard Downtown Master Plan Advisory Committee.
 
Commissioner Miller moved to table the appointment of a replacement for Tracey Love, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.
 
COUNCIL ON AGING
Commissioner Guice nominated Delores Stroup to replace Barbara Stubbe on the Council on Aging and Area Council on Aging, and recommended her appointment as Senior Tar Heel Delegate.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.  
 
SENIOR VOLUNTEER SERVICES
Commissioner Chappell moved to appoint Kae Parker to serve as a representative to the Senior Volunteer Services and to table the appointment of a replacement for Geraldine Gash until a replacement can be found, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
PLANNING BOARD
During the last commissioners’ meeting, the issue of a commissioner sitting concurrently on the Planning Board was discussed.  Commissioner Chappell read a statement recommending that Commissioner Phillips stay on the committee.  Commissioner Phillips then stated that he has been in touch with about twenty-five boards of commissioners across the state to see how they handle the issue of commissioners on planning boards.  Most of those counties allow commissioners to sit on their planning boards, and in at least one county the board of commissioners is the planning board.  He feels he does not have a basis for an explanation when asked why he is being removed from the committee.  He stated that it might be better to first adopt a rule to the effect that there will be no commissioners on certain boards.
 
Commissioner Duvall stated that he feels it is a conflict of interest for a commissioner to serve also on a planning board.  He feels there were problems in the past that he would like avoid in the future.  He asked Commissioner Phillips if he was proposing a rule that commissioners not serve on committees unless a commissioner is required by state statute or by resolution or action of the board of commissioners to serve.
 
Commissioner Guice responded that, although he has heard nothing negative about Commissioner Phillips on the Planning Board, he feels precedence was set years ago when a number of sitting commissioners resigned from the committee when they became a commissioner.  He noted that there are a number of committees such as the Personnel Board that require either by statute or county resolution a commissioner to be on the committee.  He would be willing to step aside from the committees on which he serves in order to resolve this issue and give others an opportunity to serve.
 
Chairman Miller mentioned that there has been some discussion in the community about the appearance of conflict of interest when a commissioner has a business interest in the community.  He feels there are three issues involved: an ethical issue, an issue of conflict of interest, and the issue of the perception of undue influence being exerted at times.  There are a number of committees which have a commissioner required by state statute and a number where, by resolution or by motion of the board of commissioners, there is a commissioner on the committee.  He stated that it might be time to have a rule to cover this situation.  
 
Commissioner Chappell commented that he has no problem with a commissioner serving on the Jail Planning Committee or the Personnel Board; he feels there should be a commissioner on every board.  There followed a brief discussion about commissioners serving on the Jail Planning Committee, after which it was noted that this was an ad hoc committee and not a standing committee.
 
Mr. John Peterson from Brevard addressed the commissioners, stating that perhaps the county should use the same standard for every committee and adopt a rule that there be no commissioner serving on any committee unless required by state law.  The chairman stated that we want to be careful when making additional rules for the board of commissioners and felt it might be prudent to table the discussion until they can have further discussion on the matter.  
 
After additional discussion, Commissioner Guice made a motion that commissioners will serve only on boards where required by statute or action by the board of commissioners.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall.
 
During discussion, Commissioner Chappell remarked that he feels it is very important that commissioners should have the right to sit on committees.  Commissioner Duvall replied that commissioners can attend any of those meetings and participating as a member of the public.  There is a perception of undue influence from commissioners if they are able to vote on the Planning Board and again as a commissioner on the board of commissioners.  
  
During the discussion, Commissioner Guice clarified his motion to state that commissioners will serve only on “county” boards where required by statute or “created by resolution” or action of the board of commissioners.
 
The motion carried with a vote of 3 to 2.  (Commissioners Chappell and Phillips voted no.)
 
Commissioners then decided to address the replacement of Commissioner Phillips on the Planning Board.  
 
Commissioner Guice nominated Mason Sexton to fill the unexpired term of Kelvin Phillips, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and carried unanimously.
 
It was noted that the replacement of commissioners on other committees and boards would be dealt with at a later time.  
 
OLD BUSINESS
 
DELINQUENT TAX REPORT
In the absence of the tax collector or the deputy tax collector, Chairman Miller presented the status of the collection of delinquent taxes for the month of December, 2004 (attachment as part of these minutes).  The tax office has done an excellent job collecting delinquent taxes over the last two years. 
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY COMPREHENSIVE PLAN
The board of commissioners held a public hearing during the last commissioners’ meeting to receive comments regarding the county’s comprehensive plan.  The manager reported that a total of twenty comments were received during the time the plan has been available to the public for review.  He stated that the Planning Board did a commendable job on this report and recommended its approval.  
 
There was general discussion about the process of preparing the comprehensive plan, during which commissioners mentioned concerns expressed by Mr. Milton Goodman.  It was noted that the plan is a fluid document that has evolved over time.  It is a broad statement of purpose, the implementation of which is a function of county government. 
 
Commissioner Phillips moved to approve the comprehensive plan as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Guice.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote.
 
2005 COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT FOR SCATTERED SITE HOUSING REHABILITATION
As per the Community Development guidelines, two public hearings have been held regarding the 2005 Scattered Site Housing Rehabilitation Plan.  It is estimated that ten homes will be rehabbed over the next three-year period.  The grant will total $400,000 and should recur every three years.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to authorize the chairman to sign the application forms and necessary paperwork when prepared.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.
 
NEW BUSINESS
 
REQUEST FROM BALSAM GROVE COMMUNITY CLUB
The Balsam Grove Community Club is in the process of building a new community center.  Ms. Doris Owen, chairperson for the Balsam Grove Community Center Building Committee, has requested that the county grant $1,844 to the community center, which will reimburse them for building permit ($1,444) and septic permit ($400) fees.  (Request letter attached as part of these minutes.)  This community building will be used, in part, as the voting place for the precinct and will be an asset for the community.  The manager noted that in past years, the board of commissioners has helped community centers with specific requests since these buildings are used for public purposes.
 
Commissioner Guice made a motion to approve the grant request of $1,844 to the Balsam Grove Community Center Building Committee to reimburse them for the building and septic permit fees that have been incurred, monies to come from the contingency fund.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried. 
 
BUDGET TRANSFERS AND AMENDMENTS – SECOND QUARTER, FY 2004-2005
Finance Director Gay Poor presented the finance report for second quarter FY 2004-05 (attachment as part of these minutes).  Mrs. Poor noted that there are currently no areas of concern.
 
The budget transfers and amendments for the second quarter 2004 (attachment as part of these minutes) were also presented for the commissioners’ information and approval.  The general fund had an increase of $88,469.
 
Commissioner Guice moved the acceptance and approval of the financial report and budget transfers and amendments, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
BID FOR GRINDING WOOD AND BRUSH
The manager reported that, with the fall hurricanes, the county has received a large amount of brush and wood debris that must be ground.  We have received six bids to grind the material, with Etowah Grading coming in as the lowest bidder at $17,550.  (Bid tabulation attached as part of these minutes.)  The county has received approximately $60,500 from the Department of Transportation, which can be used to cover fees for the grinding and disposal of the material.  If approved, a budget amendment will be approved increasing the amount of revenue in Solid Waste and adding the cost of wood grinding.
 
There was discussion about the balance of the funds received from the Department of Transportation, during which the manager reported that the funds must remain in the Solid Waste fund.  
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to authorize the acceptance of the bid for $17,550 from Etowah Grading for grinding wood and brush at the landfill, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.
 
CHANGE ORDERS FOR LIBRARY PROJECT
The manager presented three change orders for the library project.  The first change order deals with the running of power and telephone lines to the new building, at a cost of $4,008.  The second was the addition of a water heater for the children’s area at a cost of $805.  The third item was for $1,436 to change the area around the chiller pad, which is now sitting on ground water, from gravel to concrete.  The total of the three change orders is $6,249.  (The three change orders are attached as part of these minutes.)
 
Commissioner Chappell moved to authorize the three change orders totaling $6,249, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ PLANNING WORKSHOP
Each year the board of commissioners has a planning workshop to discuss issues that may impact the new fiscal year.  The purpose of the workshop is to provide general guidance to the county manager and staff as they prepare the recommended budget for the next fiscal year.  The manager requested that the commissioners set a date, time and place for the workshop.  In the past, a facilitator has been used to keep the workshop moving.  The manager requested direction from commissioners so that we can proceed with arrangements for a facilitator. 
 
The chairman stated that commissioners should gain a common understanding of issues we will face next year.  Some of the major issues to be discussed will be the SRO issue, the jail project, library and jail staffing, and future space needs.  Commissioner Guice was interested in the issue of security in the courthouse and other county buildings, and about issues involving a law enforcement center.  Commissioner Chappell requested information on insurance for retiring employees.  
 
The commissioners discussed the amount of time that would be required to review all the issues.  Commissioner Guice suggested that we set aside three days instead of the usual two, in case additional time was needed and in order to have a facilitator available for the entire workshop.  After some discussion, commissioners agreed that March 7th, 8th and 9th would work if Commissioner Guice would be available during that time.  Commissioner Guice said he would check his schedule and let them know.
 
The consensus was that the planning workshops will be held at the Transylvania County Activity Center from 5:00 to 10:00 pm, and that commissioners will discuss the second week of March (March 7th, 8th and 9th) and make a decision later. 
 
MANAGER’S REPORT  
·         DENR has asked the county to locate and review old unlined landfills in the county.  There are a number of old landfills that have already been identified, but we will run an ad to see if others can be located.
·         EWP Projects:  We will advertise requests for qualifications for engineering firms; that information, when gathered, will be presented to the board of commissioners for approval.  One of the Disaster Survey Reports has been revised and will be sent to Raleigh for inclusion in the project.  Skye Drive and Cardinal Drive will be started shortly.  
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
Joey Galloway addressed commissioners again to make sure they understood that Commissioner Phillips has served the Planning Board well.
 
Jim Galloway, who was born and raised in Transylvania County, expressed his concern about the dangerous driving conditions on Golden Road off of Silversteen Road, where Earth Shine is located.  He also mentioned that parking is very limited at Rosman High School.  
 
Finance Director Gay Poor stated that the county website has been recently revised.  She expressed her appreciation for the hard work that Sandra Beck and Larry Moss have put into the project to make it happen.  
 
Mr. Keith Kimsey stated that he is in the junk auto business and collects abandoned and junk vehicles to salvage them for parts.  He stated that the county has been “on him” about where they store their junked automobiles.  He feels that since he is recycling the parts, it should not be considered junk and views his small business as a help to the community in that it keeps the junked autos off the side of the highways.  The chairman responded that commissioners would further discuss this issue at a later date.
 
COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS
Commissioner Phillips remarked that the reason he wanted to make a decision tonight on who would replace him on the Planning Board was that the committee has a meeting coming soon and this would allow the new member to attend that meeting.
 
There being no further comments, Commissioner Duvall moved to enter closed session per NCGS 143-318-11(a)(4) (to discuss matters relating to the location or expansion of industries or other businesses in the area served by the public body) and per NCGS 143-318-11(a)(3) (to consult with an attorney employed or retained by the public body in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege between the attorney and the public body, which privilege is hereby acknowledged), and to allow the county manager, county attorney,  Mark Burrows and county clerk to be present for the discussions, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
The meeting was recessed for five minutes.
 
CLOSED SESSION
 
The group entered closed session at 9:15 p.m.   Present were Chairman Miller, Commissioners Chappell, Duvall, Guice and Phillips, the county manager, David Neumann, Mark Burrows and the county clerk.
 
Mr. Burrows presented to the group an update on the DuPont/Ilford situation and the steps being taken by the county and the planning department to see this project come to fruition.  Several alternative approaches were discussed, and commissioners gave staff general instructions on how to proceed.  
 
Commissioners then discussed the possible location or expansion of industry in Transylvania County and approaches that could be used to bring that industry to the area.  The manager wanted to know if commissioners had an interest in continuing to pursue the project.  Commissioners were unanimous in their support to move forward, and provided the manager with general guidelines as to how to proceed.  As a part of that, the manager is to provide commissioners with a liability assessment of the project.  No action was taken on the issue.
 
The last item that was discussed was the negotiating price and other material terms of a proposed contract for the acquisition of real property in the county.  Commissioners received an overview from the manager.  The consensus of commissioners was for the manager to continue to look into the situation.  No action was taken.
 
Chairman Miller moved to leave closed session and reconvene open session, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously carried.
 
OPEN SESSION
 
The group entered open session.  No member of the public or media returned to the meeting.  No additional business was conducted.  
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to seal the minutes of the closed session for only as long as the subjects need to remain confidential, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.
 
There being no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Chappell moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 10:20 p.m.
 
 
 
                                                                                    __________________________________
                                                                                    Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
ATTEST:
 
 
____________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to the Board
